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29 CFR Ch. XVII (7–1–10 Edition) § 1902.41 

and arguments from any person who 
has participated in the oral proceeding. 

(d) Upon the completion of the oral 
presentations, the transcripts thereof, 
together with written submissions on 
the proceedings, exhibits filed during 
the hearing, and all posthearing com-
ments, recommendations, and sup-
porting reasons shall be certified by 
the officer presiding at the hearing to 
the Assistant Secretary. 

§ 1902.41 Decision. 
(a) Within a reasonable time gen-

erally within 120 days after the expira-
tion of the period provided for the sub-
mission of written data, views, and ar-
guments on the issues on which no 
hearing is held, or within a reasonable 
time, generally not to exceed 120 days 
after the certification of the record of 
a hearing, the Assistant Secretary 
shall publish his decision in the FED-
ERAL REGISTER. His decision shall state 
whether or not an affirmative 18(e) de-
termination has been made for the 
State plan or any separable portion 
thereof, or whether he intends to with-
draw approval of the plan or any por-
tion thereof pursuant to part 1955 of 
this chapter. The action of the Assist-
ant Secretary shall be taken after con-
sideration of all information, including 
his evaluations of the actual oper-
ations of the plan, and information pre-
sented in written submissions and in 
any hearings held under this subpart. 

(b) Any decision under this section 
shall incorporate a concise statement 
of its grounds and purpose and shall re-
spond to any substantial issues which 
may have been raised in written sub-
missions or at the hearing. 

(c) All decisions resulting in an af-
firmative 18(e) determination shall 
contain provisions amending the appro-
priate subparts of part 1952 of this 
chapter. 

(d) All decisions concerning the As-
sistant Secretary’s determination 
under section 18(e) of the Act shall be 
published in the FEDERAL REGISTER. 

§ 1902.42 Effect of affirmative 18(e) de-
termination. 

(a) In making an affirmative 18(e) de-
termination, the Assistant Secretary 
determines that a State has applied the 
provisions of its plan, or any modifica-

tion thereof, in accordance with the 
criteria of section 18(c) of the Act and 
that the State has applied the provi-
sions of this part in a manner which 
renders the actual operations of the 
State program ‘‘at least as effective 
as’’ operations under the Federal pro-
gram. 

(b) In the case of an affirmative 18(e) 
determination of a separable portion(s) 
of a plan, the Assistant Secretary de-
termines that the State has applied the 
separable portion(s) of the plan in ac-
cordance with the criteria of section 
18(c) of the Act in a manner com-
parable to Federal operations covering 
such portions and that the criteria of 
this part are being applied in a manner 
which renders the actual operations of 
such separable portion(s) of the State 
program ‘‘at least as effective as’’ oper-
ations of such portions under the Fed-
eral program. 

(c) Upon making an affirmative 18(e) 
determination, the standards promul-
gated under section 6 of the Act and 
the enforcement provisions of section 
5(a)(2), 8 (except for the purpose of con-
tinuing evaluations under section 18(f) 
of the Act), 9, 10, 13 and 17 of the Act 
shall not apply with respect to those 
occupational safety and health issues 
covered under the plan for which an af-
firmative 18(e) determination has been 
granted. The Assistant Secretary shall 
retain his authority under the above 
sections for those issues covered in the 
plan which have not been granted an 
affirmative 18(e) determination. 

(d) The Assistant Secretary will re-
tain jurisdiction under the citation and 
contest provisions of sections 9 and 10 
of the Act and the imminent-danger 
provisions of section 13 where such pro-
ceedings have been commenced prior to 
the date of his determination. 

§ 1902.43 Affirmative 18(e) decision. 
(a) In publishing his affirmative 18(e) 

decision in the FEDERAL REGISTER the 
Assistant Secretary’s notice shall in-
clude, but shall not be limited to the 
following: 

(1) Those issues under the plan over 
which the Assistant Secretary is with-
drawing his standards and enforcement 
authority; 

(2) A statement that the Assistant 
Secretary retains his authority under 
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Occupational Safety and Health Admin., Labor § 1902.46 

section 11(c) of the Act with regard to 
complaints alleging discrimination 
against employees because of the exer-
cise of any right afforded to the em-
ployee by the Act; 

(3) Amendments to the appropriate 
subpart of part 1952 of this chapter; 

(4) A statement that the Assistant 
Secretary is not precluded from revok-
ing his determination and reinstating 
his standards and enforcement author-
ity under § 1902.47 et seq., if his con-
tinuing evaluations under section 18(f) 
of the Act show that the State has sub-
stantially failed to maintain a program 
which is at least as effective as oper-
ations under the Federal program, or if 
the State does not submit program 
change supplements to its plan to the 
Assistant Secretary as required by 29 
CFR part 1953. 

§ 1902.44 Requirements applicable to 
State plans granted affirmative 
18(e) determinations. 

(a) A State whose plan, or modifica-
tion thereof, has been granted an af-
firmative 18(e) determination will be 
required to maintain a program within 
the scope of such determination which 
will be ‘‘at least as effective as’’ oper-
ations under the Federal program in 
providing employee safety and health 
protection at covered workplaces with-
in the comparable scope of the Federal 
program. This requirement includes 
submitting all required reports to the 
Assistant Secretary, as well as submit-
ting supplements to the Assistant Sec-
retary for his approval whenever there 
is a change in the State’s program, 
whenever the results of evaluations 
conducted under section 18(f) show that 
some portion of a State plan has an ad-
verse impact on the operations of the 
State plan or whenever the Assistant 
Secretary determines that any alter-
ation in the Federal program could 
have an adverse impact on the ‘‘at 
least as effective as’’ status of the 
State program. See part 1953 of this 
chapter. 

(b) A substantial failure to comply 
with the requirements of this section 
may result in the revocation of the af-
firmative 18(e) determination and the 
resumption of Federal enforcement au-
thority, and may also result in pro-
ceedings for the withdrawal of approval 

of the plan or any portion thereof pur-
suant to part 1955 of this chapter. 

§ 1902.45 [Reserved] 

§ 1902.46 Negative 18(e) determination. 
(a) This section sets out the proce-

dures which shall be followed whenever 
the Assistant Secretary determines 
that a State’s plan, or any separate 
portion thereof, has not met the cri-
teria for an affirmative 18(e) deter-
mination. 

(b) If the Assistant Secretary deter-
mines that a State plan, or a separable 
portion thereof, has not met the cri-
teria of section 18(c) of the Act and 
that actual operations under the plan, 
or portion thereof, have not met the 
criteria for an affirmative determina-
tion set forth in § 1902.37, he shall re-
tain his standards authority under sec-
tion 6 of the Act and his enforcement 
authority under sections 5(a)(2), 8, 9, 10, 
13, and 17 of the Act for those issues 
covered under the plan or such portions 
of the plan which were subject to his 
negative determination. 

(c) A decision under this section may 
result in the commencement of pro-
ceedings for withdrawal of approval of 
the plan or any separable portion 
thereof pursuant to part 1955 of this 
chapter. 

(d) Where the Assistant Secretary de-
termines that operations under a State 
plan or any separable portion thereof 
have not met the criteria for an affirm-
ative 18(e) determination, but are not 
of such a nature as to warrant the ini-
tiation of withdrawal proceedings, the 
Assistant Secretary may, at his discre-
tion, afford the State a reasonable time 
to meet the criteria for an affirmative 
18(e) determination after which time 
he may initiate proceedings for with-
drawal of plan approval. This discre-
tionary authority will be applied in the 
following manner: 

(1) Upon determining that a State 
shall be subject to a final 18(e) deter-
mination, the Assistant Secretary 
shall notify the agency designated by 
the State to administer its program, 
within the State of his decision that 
the State’s program, or a separable 
portion thereof, shall be subject to a 
final 18(e) determination. The Assist-
ant Secretary shall give the State a 
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